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[Dr. McKinley, message #9 YOU ARE LIBERATED TO LIVE RESPONSIBLY ]   
…praise and worship together tonight and a…, it’s sure great to see you. 
Thank you for coming and being here tonight, I know we’re in a little bit 
of adjusted arrangement a…, over here in this building and out of the 
worship center. Of course every week a…, all of the fine tuning is in 
place and is in motion to get us ready for the Dallas Christmas Festival 
and a…, as I understand it tickets are very widely distributed, we 
anticipate well over 70 plus thousand people to be here on those a…, dates 
in December and so obviously this is something to which we need to be 
giving attention and prayer as well as a…, making accommodations for 
things like what we’re doing here. A little bit later tonight I wanna be 
sure that we take time to pray for our choir and a…, for all of the cast 
and all of the set-up and everything that’s going on a…, because this is 
going to be really a wonderful a…, opportunity for outreach for the life 
and the ministry of Prestonwood a…, church in these days. So grateful, so 
thankful to be a part of a church that can do something of the magnitude 
of the Dallas Christmas Festival and to have a…, such broad a…, waves of 
influence that go out into the community, the state and even to the nation 
and a…, so it really is a very exciting thing and all that we ever wanna 
do is just to exalt Jesus and point people to Him and help people to look 
to Jesus and that’s what we seek to do in…in every forum a…, of ministry 
that God gives to us. 
 
I wanna invite you to take your Bible and open it tonight to Romans 
chapter 14. We are involved in this series of studies that we’ve called 
The Life That You Are Born To Give and actually we will have a message 
this week and then next week we’ll wrap this series up and a…, we will not 
be together on Thanksgiving week and then after that we’re in to the 
Christmas Festival so we will basically have this week and next week and 
then we’ll start back a…, after the Christmas holiday season and look 
forward to a…, starting back up on Wednesday evenings on the 12th of 
January. Information is about that in your worship guide. But I’m so 
thankful for the encouragement and the blessing and the growth that we’ve 
seen in the connection service this fall and a…, we continue to grow 
together in the Lord. 
 
I have a a…, a real personal confession to make tonight and a…, it’s very 
personal, it’s very private, but it’s very important that I say it 
publicly and that is I want you to know that I love steak. [slight 
congregation laughter] I love steak! Anybody else in my club out there? 
Okay, I was just wondering. I…I believe it has to be true because the 
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Dallas Business Journal tells us that there are somewhere in the vicinity 
of 150 different steak houses in Dallas and there must be 20 premium steak 
houses within a 5 mile radius of this church, so somebody’s eatin a lot of 
beef when it comes down to a…, this community. But, I love steak! I love 
filet! I love T-bone! I love rib-eye! I love New York strip! I like chop 
steak! I like hamburger! I like just about anything that has to do with 
steak. I like steak and eggs. I like steak sandwiches. I just plain like 
steak, but one of my favorite things is when I can have something just 
like we had up there a big beautiful piece of filet and hot potato with 
butter and sour cream, [more laughter] some kind of little green there on 
the plate, just to make it look good. [more laughter] I mean when it’s 
sizzling and when you can just…can you just taste it? Are you hungry? Have 
you had dinner? I mean, I’m just curious, you know, tonight. I love steak 
and I believe there are a lot of others who are indeed meat a…meat eaters 
in this place tonight and for you and for me the matter of me eating meat 
is really primarily a…, an issue of dietary choice. When it comes to 
eating steak, when it comes to eating meat for most of us it’s a…, really 
a matter a…, of a, when we make decisions maybe not to, it’s really a 
matter of calories and calorie intake more than it is an issue of 
character. When a…, when I eat steak or choose not to eat steak it has a 
lot more to do with issues of health than it does with issues of holiness 
in my life. But I want you to know that there was a day and there was a 
time when the simple issue of eating meat was a major issue in the life of 
the church in particular it was a major issue in the Christians who lived 
in the cities of Rome and Corinth, that were very large, very progressive 
cities, cities where meat was plentiful, but it was plentiful because of 
something that was going on in the culture and that is that there were 
massive temples of pagan worship and the finest and the choicest of all of 
the meat would be brought to these places. It was almost like the 
stockyards, they would bring the very best of the meat there and there the 
animals would be sacrificed and here’s what would happen; after a big 
pagan service of public sacrifice and celebration and feasting the meat 
from those finest of…of cattle and the finest of beef and the finest of…of 
all kinds of animals would be taken down to a little market place just off 
of the mount of the temple and of the worship center and there you could 
buy meat at a discounted price. You could buy the best meat at the 
cheapest and the lowest price. It was kinda like a knock-of type place, 
you know? It was kinda like no going, you know, necessarily to one of the 
premium a…, stores, it was like going to a place where you could save 
money and you could feed a lot more people for a lot ness…less money, with 
a lot higher quality meat in the religious marketplace. But that’s where 
the problem came in. There were a group of Christians who thought, hey, 
there is no way in the world that I’m gonna go down to the bottom of a 
pagan shrine, a pagan temple and that I’m going to buy meat and gonna eat 
meat that was once offered to an idol. How in the world could I ever take 
and partake of that kind of meat. It’s something that was really a part 
of, as though it were, demon worship. But there were another group of 
Christians who said, no, no listen, you know all the cattle is God’s to 
begin with, God’s involved in all of this and…and…and I don’t know 
anything about what goes on in the pagan temple, but I can buy good meat 
at a low cost and feed my family and even have some for my friends and I 
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can actually do a lot of good with this meat. And so on the one hand you 
had the people who didn’t eat meat because they thought it had been 
offered to an idgal…idol and it was defiled and there were a group of 
people who said, sure we’ll eat all the meat that we want because it’s 
something that we can receive with thanksgiving. Who was right? Hum? What 
would you have done? If it were your day and your time would you have gone 
and taken advantage of the cheap meat, high quality, low cost or would you 
have seen the problem of eating meat that was offered to idols? Well, that 
was the very issue that Paul had to address with the church in Roman and 
ultimately with the church in Corinth and we have passages of Scripture 
that speak to this matter and what it does remind us of tonight is the 
fact that sometimes even those of us who are the most sincere, the most 
committed, the most focused in becoming followers of Christ can come to a 
place where we differ and dispute about practices in our lives and so in 
order to try to get some guidance to this issue and how that every 
Christian is to handle the matter of his or her liberty in Christ Paul 
wrote these words, beginning in chapter 14, verse 1: 
 
1Receive one who is weak in the faith, but not to dispute over doubtful 
things. 2For one believes he may eat all things, but he who is weak eats 
only vegetables. 
 
Now that’s the only verse that I know of in the Bible for vegetarians, 
right there. 
 
…he who is weak eats only vegetables. 
 
And I can just say I feel weak when I eat only vegetables. I don’t know 
about you, but I, you know? But the Bible just says: 
 
…he who eats…is weak eats only vegetables. 
 
So I just thought you might wanna know that while we were readin through. 
I didn’t wanna overlook that little minor detail and as we continue to 
read it says: 
 
3Let not him who eats despise him who does not eat, and let not him who 
does not eat judge him who eats; for God has received him. 4Who are you to 
judge another’s servant? To his own master he stands or falls. Indeed, he 
will be made to stand, for God is able to make him stand. 5One person 
esteems one day above another; another esteems every day alike. Let each 
be fully convinced in his own mind. 6He who observes the day, observes it 
to the Lord, and he who does not observe the day, to the Lord he does not 
observe it. He who eats, eats to the Lord, for he gives God thanks, and he 
who does not eat, the Lord…eat, to the Lord he does not eat, and gives God 
thanks. 7For not of us lives to himself, and none of us dies to himself. 
8For if we live, we live to the Lord; if we die, we die to the Lord. 
Therefore, whether we live or die, we are the Lord’s. 9For to this end 
Christ died and rose and lived again, that He might be Lord of both the 
dead and the living. 
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And then read verse 12: 
 
So then each of us shall give account of himself to God. 
 
Well, here clearly Paul is dealing with this whole issue of the matter of 
what do we need to do about the meat and he provides in this passage of 
Scripture some very important principles, some lessons, as though it were 
for you and for me to help us to make good decisions when we are dealing 
with discretionary matters, to help us to be able to know how that we have 
been liberated in Christ, but that the liberty that we’ve received is that 
we might live responsibly. Oh how I wish we could gain this again as a 
nation. The liberty that we have received as Americans is not a liberty 
that everybody does what’s right in their own eyes and everybody lives 
anyway they want to. The purpose of having a liberty a…a…and a…and a form 
of government that provides for freedom and liberty is so that everybody 
can live responsibly for the welfare and the benefit of everyone else, not 
just that we do our own thing in what ever we wanna do and try to use law 
as a protection against it and therefore Paul is telling Christians, hey 
you better know how to handle your liberty. So WHAT ARE THE PRINCIPLES 
that he gives us in this passage of Scripture? 
 
Well, the 1st principle that I would point out to you and it’s actually an 
overarching principle, not only in this passage, but in all of these 
matters, it is the PRINCIPLE OF SPIRITUAL LIBERTY. The Bible is very clear 
that in Christ we have been given freedom. Listen to Romans chapter 1…or 
chapter 8 and verse 1, we go back just a few pages from Romans 14, 
obviously Paul’s not gonna contradict himself here, he’s going to build on 
that same foundation, that same principle and in Roman’s chapter 8, verse 
1 this is what he says: 
 
1There is therefore now no condemnation to those who are in Christ Jesus, 
who do not walk according to the flesh, but according to the Spirit. 2For 
the law of the Spirit of life in Christ has set me free from the law of 
sin and of death. 
 
I am free in Jesus Christ. Jesus Christ has given me freedom because Jesus 
Christ has provided fulfillment of all of the law for you and for me. 
Therefore, we no longer live under the law. We do not go around constantly 
being afraid that we’re gonna fail to live up to the standard, we have 
been set free in Jesus Christ. Now, let me quickly say, when the Bible 
says that we’ve been set free in Christ, it is not for one moment 
indicating that we have been set free from the moral standards of the law, 
issues of purity and issues of fidelity as it relates to living out our 
relationships and our role within society. If Jesus did anything, He took 
the 10 Commandments and He increased them exponentially when He said if 
you even hate your brother it’s the equivalent of having murder in your 
heart. When he said to a man if you even look on a woman to lust after her 
you have committed adultery in your heart. See Jesus didn’t lower the 
moral standards, Jesus raised the moral standards. In fact He raised them 
to the degree that the only way that we can ever fulfill the standard of 
the righteous requirement of God is through the power of the Holy Spirit 



                    #9 You Are Liberated To Live Responsibly   5  

             5/13/16  pjy 

and that’s why the Bible says: 
 
There’s no condemnation to those who are in Christ who are no longer in 
the flesh, but in the Spirit. 
 
Because the Spirit enables me to live a life of purity to God. But, what 
Jesus did remove and what Jesus did fulfill were all of the laws, all of 
the systems, all of the diets, all of the days, all of the things that had 
become so much a part of the custom and of the tradition of those Jewish 
people in the Old Testament. You know that Judaism is in a very nature a 
highly traditional form of faith and religion and in fact what creates a 
tremendous amount of systemization within Judaism is for those who are 
Orthodox. There are so many regulations by which they must live, not only 
those to which they try to adhere in the Old Testament, but all of those 
that have been added by the Rabbis and by the interpreters and by the 
scholars in history and so by the time of Jesus people were just laden 
with laws and burdens and traditions and days and…and rituals. Paul said, 
hey, Jesus has set you free. You’ve been set free from all of these things 
and therefore we are all to live in the freedom that we have in Christ. 
 
You see there are 2 DITCHES that most believers fall into and it really 
doesn’t matter which ditch Satan gets you in as long as he gets you in a 
ditch. On the one hand there is the DITCH OF LEGALISM. Legalism is nothing 
more and nothing less than creating a list and living on the list and 
trying to bring everybody else under the confines of your list and there 
were a group of people in the New Testament who did that. There were 
people who came around Jesus that were called the Pharisees. The Pharisees 
were always finding fault with others because they had a list and anybody 
who didn’t meet up with the standards of their list that was the problem 
and you know what I know of churches full of people who are just 
legalists. Their whole idea of Christianity is believe on Jesus and then 
get everybody on the list and that’s just how they live their lives. 
 
But, on the other hand there were another group of people who came around 
and followed Jesus when He was teaching and it was not only the Pharisees, 
but it was the Sadducees and the Sadducees didn’t believe in the 
resurrection and so they were sad-you-see? [congregation laughter] Because 
they didn’t have any hope, they didn’t have any confidence, they didn’t 
have any foundation. You know what they were? THEY WERE LIBERALS. They 
didn’t take the truth of God literally. [more laughter] That was their 
problem they were a group of liberals and really Satan doesn’t matter 
whether he gets you to water down and only half believe or whether he gets 
you to be a hyper believer who feels like you gotta put everybody on the 
list. The issue is to take you away from living and discovering the 
freedom and the power that you have in Jesus Christ and so we have to 
learn to exercise freedom and to understand the principle of freedom. Now 
let me give you some examples of that because I believe that’s what Paul 
does here in Romans chapter 14. He talks about the fact that we…those who 
are weak eat one way and others eat another way, but then he says: 
 
…who are you to judge your brother?… 
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And then he says down in verse 5, look at this: 
 
For one person esteems one day above another; and another esteems every 
day alike.… 
 
He’s talkin about days. He starts off talkin about DIET. Right? Which is 
right? Is it to eat meat or not eat meat? That’s the dietary issue. Then 
he starts talking about DAYS, holidays, Holy Days. How are we to handle 
holidays? You know every year somewhere between the end of September and 
the early part of October I start getting a barrage of e-mails from people 
telling me that I need to become aware of the pagan backgrounds of 
Halloween and Christmas as it relates to our celebration and there are 
obviously many actual historical issues and fallacies that we need to be 
aware of. But at the same time there’s this whole issue about whether or 
not Christians should ever do anything on Halloween to acknowledge it or 
should they walk around like this all day? Fearful that a demons gonna get 
em because it’s the Devil’s day. Well I gotta tell you, I’m not gonna give 
the Devil any day in my life. I don’t intend to give him one day. I’m 
gonna live every day to the glory of Jesus and so if I have a celebration 
on Halloween it’s gonna be a Jesus celebration and I might enjoy a pumpkin 
or a pumpkin pie. I might eat some candy. I might have some fun with some 
kids, but I’m not going to let that be a problem for me. On the other hand 
though, for those who are my brothers and sisters in Christ who have been 
living in the world and have been living in the context of paganism and 
who know the evil and the insidiousness, neither am I going to try to 
trivialize what is a concern to their heart, because I know it’s important 
that I not try to put them down or put them…a…give them a wrong kind of 
freedom, but neither do I want to allow them or anyone else to create a 
list. The same thing happens with Christmas. The same thing happens with 
Easter. These are the days…you know…here’s where I am on all that:   [Psalm 
118:24] 
 
This is the day the Lord has made; I will rejoice and be glad in it. 
 
And if I choose to serve a day and live a day I do it as unto the Lord and 
if I choose not to do it I do it as unto the Lord. You see that’s the very 
thing that Paul is talking about here. He’s talking about days. Then there 
are PRACTICES, all sorts of practices. One of the common questions that I 
get often in our ministry is, a…, tel…tell us about The Lord’s Supper. A…, 
how often should we do The Lord’s Supper? Why don’t we do The Lord’s 
Supper more? I used to be a part of a church that did The Lord’s Supper 
every time we met and everybody asks that question. Well, obviously The 
Lord’s Supper is a very precious and a very sacred thing. But, do you know 
that no where does the Bible give us a prescription as to how to do The 
Lord’s Supper. Here’s what the Bible says:   [Luke 22:19] 
 
… “As often as you do this, do it in remembrance of Me.” 
 
That’s all it says. It’s: 
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… “As often as you do it…” 
 
It’s a principle of liberty, nowhere does the Bible say do it every time 
you come together. Nowhere does the Bible say do it every 2 weeks, every 
month, every…you know…how ever much it may be. The Bible says: 
 
… “As often as you do it, do it as unto Me.” 
 
There’s another matter in which we sometimes find that there a…, is a 
difference and that is sometimes in our worship. Heh! You know that one 
don’t you? Do we sing from the hymnbook or do we sing choruses? Do we have 
instruments and a lot of them, or do we have none? You know those are all 
issues that can become points of debate and…and conflict with people. But 
the Bible says whatever we do we’re to do as unto the Lord and there’s a 
lot of liberty in Christ. Heh! I think the Bible simply says:  [Psalm 100:1] 
 
Make a joyful noise to the Lord… 
 
Heh! I don’t know what kind of noise you’re makin, [congregation laughter] 
but Jesus can handle it if you’re doin it to His glory. You see it all 
comes down to the fact that there is a principle of liberty and it is not 
our responsibility to try to fit everybody into our requirements and our 
restrictions if we’re gonna love them and have fellowship with them. The 
Bible is big on grace and freedom in Christ and I know this makes every 
legalist uncomfortable. Heh! Because we just have a need to have so much 
control and that’s what so much of it is, it’s the need to be controlled 
and to have people under our control and the Bible teaches us that we’ve 
been set free in Christ. However, when I understand the principle of 
liberty I never see my liberty as a license. Liberty is not the license to 
do anything and everything that I want to do. In fact to the contrary in 
the book of Galatians chapter 5 in verse 13 the Bible gives us this 
balancing concept: 
 
13For you, brethren, have been called to liberty; only do not use your 
liberty as an opportunity for the flesh, but through love to serve one 
another. 14For all the law is fulfilled in one word,… “…love your neighbor 
as yourself.” 
 
You see we’ve been talking about that principle of love already in Romans 
chapter 13 and 14 because it is the overriding principle of what I have…am 
established to do in Christ, I am to love others and to care for them and 
so here we understand that the first principle is the principle of 
spiritual freedom. We have liberty in Jesus Christ, but that freedom does 
not mean that I just do anything I want to. 
 
Second principle that you need to understand tonight and that is the 
PRINCIPLE OF INDIVIDUAL ACCOUNTABILITY. The Bible says it as clear as 
black print on white paper: 
 
Each one of us shall give account of himself to God. 
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Romans 14, verse 12: 
 
Every one of us must give and account of himself to God. 
 
I have freedom in Christ, but with that freedom in Christ comes the 
understanding and the responsibility for me to see that I must always 
answer to the Lord for what I do with my life and so when I’m talking 
about freedom in Christ I’m not talking about a…a…a theology that 
basically says I’m okay, you’re okay, believe what you want to, believe 
what I want to. What I’m talking about is an understand that I’ve been set 
free, but now I am going to live my life to honor and to give 
accountability to Christ in all that I do and I’m not going to go around 
judging others. My job in life is not to judge you and your job in life is 
not to judge me, that is as it relates to these issues. Now, obviously if 
I’m living my life in anyway in impurity and falling below the standards 
that have been established for the office that has been entrusted to me 
then I am to come under the authority of Scripture and under the authority 
of the church. But, what I’m saying here is that when it comes to so many 
of the preferences, the diet and the days and the…and the practices and 
the rituals, we’re not to go around trying to conform everyone to our way, 
instead we are to understand that the person to whom we must answer before 
God is ourselves and we’re not to go around with a haughty attitude 
towards others. Someone has said: 
 
“Faults in others I can see, but praise the Lord there’re none in me.” 
 
[slight congregation laughter] You know what I’m responsible for before 
God? How I teach and how I lead. Do you know what your responsible for 
before God? How you listen and how you follow. Different roles, different 
responsibilities, God will hold me accountable for what I’ve said and what 
I’ve done. He will hold you accountable for what you’ve heard and what 
you’ve done and therefore there’s an understanding that I must answer to 
God and the most critical issue in all of this is found in verses 7 and 8: 
 
7For none of us lives to himself and none of us dies to himself. 8For 
whatever we are, whether we live or die, we are the Lord’s. 
 
And the issue of the Lordship of Jesus Christ is the second major 
principle to help me to know how to live out my freedom in Christ. Jesus 
has set me free from sin and death. He has set me free to live a life that 
is pleasing to His glory and now the primary responsibility of my life is 
to see that my life is lived in accountability to God for His purpose and 
for His glory and therefore I live to honor the Lord Jesus Christ. 
 
There’s a third principle that I want you to see tonight and that’s not 
only the principle of spiritual a…, freedom or liberty and the principle 
of individual accountability, but there is the PRINCIPLE OF RELATIONAL 
RESPONSIBILITY. The principle of relational responsibility, this passage 
of Scripture tells us that there are some things that we must understand 
about life together and how we treat each other and how we respond to one 
another in some of these doubtful disputing things and therefore we are to 
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learn some things about relationship with one another. 
 
I heard about a man who had been married for 50 years, they were having a 
50th Wedding Anniversary and during the celebration someone spoke to him 
and asked a…, that he give them something of the benefits of being married 
for so many years, for such a long duration. Tell us the benefits of being 
married for 50 years. And he said, “Well” he said, “I’ve learned a lot of 
things over these 50 years.” He said, “I’ve learned that marriage is the 
best teacher.” He says, “It teaches you loyalty, meekness, forbearance, 
forgiveness, self-restraint and a great many other qualities that you 
wouldn’t need if you’d just stay single.” Heh! [congregation laughter] 
Well, there’s some things that wouldn’t matter if it were just up to you 
or just up to me. But there’s some things that matter for all of us, 
because it’s about us and so not only is the…this issue of spiritual 
liberty and this issue of personal accountability, but there is this 
matter of relational responsibility and I am to see my life in 
relationship to my brothers and to my sisters in Christ and the principle 
is that I’m never to do anything that would cause a brother or sister to 
stumble in Christ. Listen to 1 Peter chapter 2 in verse 16: 
 
act as free men, but do not use your freedom as covering for evil, but use 
it as bondslaves of God. 
 
act as free men, but don’t use your freedom as a covering for evil, let 
yourself be a bondslave of God. 
 
What am I to be a slave to? I am to be a slave to the law of love and 
therefore when there is conflict I am to do everything that I can to try 
to benefit my fellow brothers and sisters in Christ. Here he talks about 
those who are weak, who eat only vegetables, who abstain from eating meat. 
That’s an adjustment and what he’s calling for is a spirit of love and of 
respect for those who have a conviction about doing those things. It 
doesn’t mean that you need to conform or that they need to judge you 
because you don’t do those things. It simply means that you need to 
receive and to make room for them. You see conflict always comes when we 
assume spiritual superiority over others and great freedom comes when we 
give a lot of love and care for one another. 
 
You know when you have a baby, a new baby in a home and a family, when you 
bring that baby into the home you start makin a lot of adjustments for 
that baby. Do you know that? All the furniture changes, the things that 
you leave layin around aren’t left layin around anymore. You start taking 
some responsibility for doing some things as parents that will help to…to 
prevent injury or tragedy for a child and just as that’s true for a child 
in a family and that child is loved and cherished and nobody even thinks a 
thing about it, they’re glad to take scissors off the table. They’re glad 
to remove glass items to higher shelves, cause they’re just so glad to 
have that baby there. So it is that we who are believers and have been 
walking with Christ should always do everything that we can to try to help 
and to encourage others to grow strong in their walk with Christ. So 
remove the stumbling blocks. Well, I don’t wanna just talk philosophically 
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up here tonight, I don’t wanna just talk about kinda a what if and what 
about. How bout we just cut the chase and let’s just talk about one of the 
biggest issues I know of, okay? How bout we talk about social drinking. 
Bomb in the room! [slight congregation laughter] But it’s an important 
one, it’s a major issue that goes on today, because I can tell you tonight 
that there are plenty of fellowships in this community who will tell you 
that as a believer there’s absolutely nothing biblically wrong with 
drinking, that is as it relates to some use of alcohol. The interesting 
thing is I have a hunch that if I ask the question, I know what the answer 
will be, how many of you believe that the Bible absolutely condemns 
drunkenness? How many of you believe that? Okay, that is great, that is 
almost unanimous. Camera guy did you hold your hand up? I’m just playin! 
[more laughter] A…, we are unanimous tonight. But you know what’s 
interesting, that’s not because we’ve got a bunch of Baptists in this 
room, heh, I’m not that dumb. I could go to an Episcopalian gathering 
tonight and I’d get the same response. I could go to a Methodist or 
Presbyterian gathering and get the same response. I could probably go to 
any Catholic gathering tonight and say how many of you believe that the 
Bible condemns drunkenness and everybody would say that. The issue is not 
drunkenness, the issue is the drink and the issue and the question is do 
we have liberty to do what we want to in this society and in this culture 
if indeed it is an issue that could create difficulty for a brother or 
sister in Christ. Now let me just get a real straight with you about me. 
I’m a teetotaler, I don’t drink anything alcoholic. I drink a lot of other 
things and yes I drink caffeine, but I do not drink alcohol in any form. I 
don’t drink wine. I don’t drink champagne. I don’t have cocktails. I don’t 
drink beer. I don’t drink any of those things and I don’t do that, not 
just because of the fact that I live on a list, or because I’m not free, 
but I do that because I believe that I must live my life by a higher law. 
You see, I believe I can make a biblical case for not using alcohol at 
all, but whether or not you agree with me on that issue as it relates to 
culture I can tell you that there is a principle and it is the principle 
of relational responsibility and not because of the precision of the law, 
but because of the higher law of conscience I want to do everything and 
never to do anything that would cause someone else to stumble or to fall. 
Now let me ask you a question tonight. How do you think I could ever 
downgrade, for the sake of liberty, a standard like that in my life when I 
know that it is the most socially damaging and the most culturally 
influential issue for young people in our society today? How could I do 
that? How could I just say, oh well it’s my freedom, do what I wanna do, 
when I know good and well the biggest thing that impacts a generation of 
young people and children is when they grow up and when they are involved 
in the temptation and the peer pressure to drink alcoholic beverages? It 
the gateway drug to all other drug use. You ask anybody who’s ever gotten 
involved in using drugs and alcohol was the first drug. It’s always the 
open door to moral promiscuity and immorality and obviously if you’ll just 
look at the dress situation today they don’t need any help to bring down 
the standards any, [slight congregation laughter] and it’s obviously an 
issue as it relates, not only to immorality and drug use, but so many of 
the bad associations of their life and I believe that the Bible gives me a 
clear passage of Scripture on this, Matthew 18:6 thru 7 says: 
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6“But whoever causes one of these little ones who believe in Me to sin, it 
would be better for him if a millstone were hung around his neck, and he 
were drowned in the depth of the sea. 7Woe to the world because of 
offenses! For offenses must come, but woe to that man by whom offense has 
come!” 
 
And I’m saying to you tonight that it’s something that is a very important 
standard in my life, not because I do not have liberty, but because I 
believe in relational responsibility, is that I need to do everything that 
I can to guard against anything that would injure a young person. I just 
want you to imagine tonight, I finish preachin, close my Bible, walk out, 
I’m a few doors down, some restaurant tonight havin a cocktail, havin a 
beer, having a glass of wine. I don’t have any intention of getting drunk, 
I’m just there, just havin a little extra, you know? End of the day, I’ve 
had a hard day, long day, just unwinding a little bit, swirlin it in the 
cup, you know? [congregation laughter] And I want you to imagine that one 
of your children walks in that restaurant and there I am and suddenly that 
young person thinks well it doesn’t matter to him and maybe in fact I 
wouldn’t get drunk, maybe I’d never do anything, maybe I’d never get a 
DUI, but 1 in 4 people that ever touches alcohol to their lips becomes a 
problem drinker. Does that matter to me? Yes, that matters to me and for 
the sake of those young people and for the sake of anybody else who is a 
believer in Jesus Christ I will never allow anything, even if I could 
present it in liberty to keep me from doing that, because it would damage 
my witness and my testimony with those believers and therefore I live by 
the law of conscience, not the law of legalism, but the law of conscience. 
Now, I know many of you are thinkin, well that’s good, you’re a preacher, 
that’s…you probably should do that. Can I tell you that I did this before 
I was a preacher? I did it because I was a Christian. I’m a Christian and 
then I’m a preacher of the gospel of Christ. I did it as a teenager 
because I saw what was happening to so many of my friends who had gotten 
caught in and entangled in all forms of use and abuse of alcohol and I 
wouldn’t ever want it to be a tripping point for any of your children. Can 
I also say that wouldn’t ever want you to be a tripping point for mine? I 
have children too and do you thing it would ever benefit or bless me to 
have a child some to me and say, oh, Mr. so and so or Mrs. so and so from 
our church, or our school, or whatever else it may be, I saw them in a 
restaurant and well, it was flowin pretty freely. You see ladies and 
gentlemen there is a very important concern that we must have for one 
another. Now I will tell you straight up, here in this church, to be in 
leadership, that’s a commitment you have to make. Every deacon, who’s ever 
ordained in this church has to sign a covenant that says I will not use 
beverage alcohol in any form, so if you ever see em doin it, they didn’t 
get the pastors permission to do it. Okay? [more laughter] They’re taking 
a liberty that is actually a violation of a covenant. I think that’s 
important for you to know from a standpoint of accountability, just as 
it’s important for you to know from a standpoint of accountability that 
you don’t have to expect me to do that and if you ever have a question, if 
you ever see me in a restaurant and you have…just come over and I’ll give 
you a drink of anything I got. Okay? [more laughter] Prove it to you. I’m 
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just saying to you, this is a very vital issue and it’s the issue of 
relational responsibility. We call our leaders to a higher standard, 
because we’ve all been called to a higher standard in Christ. Yes, I will 
give an account of myself to God and I could say, hey, all I have to 
answer to is God, I don’t have to answer to you. That’s true! But because 
I love you I must care about you and how anything that I would ever do 
would impact you. 
 
Well, that takes me to the last thing and that’s the PRINCIPLE OF PERSONAL 
TESTIMONY. Verses 16 and following: 
 
16Therefore do not let your good be spoken of as evil; 
 
Don’t let your good be spoken of as evil. 
 
17for the kingdom of God is not eating and drinking, but righteousness and 
peace and joy in the Holy Spirit. 18For he who serves Christ in these 
things is acceptable to God and approved by men. 19Therefore let us pursue 
the things which make for peace and the things by which we may edify… 
 
Do you know what that word edify means? Build up one another. 
 
20Do not destroy the work of God for the sake of food. All things indeed 
are pure, but it is evil for the man who eats with offense. 
 
I don’t ever wanna do anything that would take away the power of my 
testimony for Jesus. Relational responsibility has to do with my 
relationship with you as members of a local church and fellow believers in 
the body of Christ, but my personal testimony has to do with how I 
represent Christ to the Word. Now you would agree and would know tonight 
that it would be a terrible crime if someone were to go into one of the 
major art galleries of the world and to stand before a Monet of a 
Rembrandt and to take out a can of spray paint and just whoo……………… all 
over it right? I mean that’d be a horrible crime. It’d be to deface 
something of great value and great quality. How much worse is it if I do 
something that defames the name of Jesus? Because that’s what my whole 
life is about; It’s all about Him. I have been liberated to live 
responsibly and to live responsibly means that my life is living to the 
Lord, living for love and living to be a light to the world so that people 
who see me and people who engage me see and know the Lord Jesus Christ. 
 
“Let your light so shine before men that they will see your good works…” 
 
And what’s the rest of it? 
 
“…glorify your Father who’s in heaven.” 
 
You’re set free, but don’t ever let that freedom be the license or the 
privilege to indulge yourself. Let it be the standard by which you lift 
your life and the life of others with you to live responsibly to the glory 
of Jesus Christ. 


